
5

FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber

TO R O N TO  O P T I M I S T S  H I S TO RY -  N E W S L E T T E R :  J U LY 2 0 2 3

Don Daber
by Bob Carell

In 1960, Don Daber burst onto the Drum Corps scene with an explosion of creative art, single-handedly 
changing the way we viewed Canadian Drum Corps and the way drum corps promoted themselves. 

His distinctive line drawings, photographs and montages quickly 
appeared at the highest levels of the North America Drum Corps 
movement. Who can forget Don’s photos that graced the pages of so 
many drum corps magazines? Or the record jackets, buttons, crests, 
souvenirs, programs, cartoons and logos that Don created? 

Don was a renowned illustrator and photographer in North American 
Drum Corps circles. He served the Toronto Optimists and Seneca 
Optimists in various high-profile capacities plus he holds the 
distinction of being the Optimists’ longest serving Director. Don 
was the creator of Green Capsule Comments (GCC) and, until his 
passing, continued to contribute to the publication. He inspired 
many young individuals to enter the professions of management, 

photography, and publishing. His creative contributions to Drum Corps World have been an integral part  
of that publication’s enduring success.

Over the years, Don wore a variety of hats within the Optimists’ organization, usually wearing them at the 
same time. He has been Optimists Corps Photographer, Publicity Director, Corps Director, and Navigator 
(not one of his success stories) on bus trips. In fact, Don would accept any job that needed to be done. 

Don’s contributions to the drum corps activity extended far beyond the Toronto Optimists, holding various 
positions with the Ontario, Canadian, New York-Canadian, and AJrC Drum Corps Associations. In his 
“spare” time, Don designed the album covers for many drum corps 
records produced by Sunhill, Fleetwood and Corpsdisc. He was the 
graphic designer for many corps shows, creating artwork for posters 
and programs. Every major Drum Corps publication, including Drum 
Corps News, Drum Corps Digest and Drum Corps World, contained 
Don’s photos.

After Don’s passing in 2019, Doug MacKenzie wrote this beautiful 
verbal portrait of Don: “I first met Don in 1960, my first full year 
with the Toronto Optimists. I was in awe of his talent as a commercial 
artist and the many attributes he brought to the corps through his 
art, writing, and ideas. My tenure playing in the corps lasted for 
eight years. Throughout that time, Don came up with many inventive 
ideas that made belonging to the Optimists a special thing – not only 
the championships we won but the banquets, five-year rings, twenty-
one club, GCC and the store on Keele Street, to name a few that he 
was either instrumental in or partnered with others in bringing to Don Daber (1963)

Don Daber (about 1967)
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fruition. For many of us, the history of our teenage years 
was captured by Don on film; if it had not been for that, 
there likely would be no record of our participation or 
achievements in the drum corps. In 1974, when I became 
the corps director, Don was there with many suggestions 
and ideas that made the 1975 season most enjoyable for 
me and hopefully for the membership. Don always and only 
cared about the kids. “What about the kids?” “What about 
the kids?” That was Don’s rally cry; he really did care. It 
was always fun to be with Don – I never heard him speak 
ill of anyone or talk down to anyone. It was always fun 
to be with him after a rehearsal and a few libations when 
you knew Don would start up his “Chinese Food, Chinese 
Food” mantra. We would all wind up a Sai Woo’s, for you 
guessed it – Chinese Food. Don was kind and generous. In 
his later years, he suffered a form of dementia that would 
rob him and his many friends of meaningful social contact. 
Even though he had to go through this state to where we 
are today, many of us continue to benefit through his work 
in the drum corps world and his many photographs on the 
Optimist Alumni and Toronto Optimists History websites. 
Don may have left us, but his legacy lives on through the media that he loved.”

Don’s early days
Don was born in Kirkland Lake, Ontario on May 2, 1929. He graduated from Kirkland Lake Collegiate 
and Vocational School in 1948. He was the only student in special art 

classes (everyone else was studying 
Latin). While in grade 9, he was 
a member of the school’s Cadet 
Corps. The Cadet corps had a 
‘trumpet’ band which, in his words, 
used ‘brass, roped bugles’. Don had 
discovered the world of marching 
and music!

In 1949, Don moved to Toronto 
to study at the Ontario College of 
Art (now OCAD University). After 
graduating in 1952, he began a 
career as a graphic artist. He moved 
to Ottawa, Ontario for his first full-
time job, at Crawley Films, where 
he worked as a graphic artist. 

From GCC, September 1972

Sample of Don’s early work (1960)A young Don Daber
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FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)

In 1956, Don and a partner started their own company called 
Advertising Art Associates. One of their clients was The Boy Scouts 
Association of Canada, for whom Don did artwork and photography. 
His work with the Boy Scouts included promotional work and comic 
books about Scouting adventures. This work is very similar to what 
Don later did for The Toronto Optimists.

Over the years, starting in Ottawa, Don displayed oil paintings and 
watercolours at various public places for fun and profit. He also hired 
himself out for streetscapes and art tutoring.

Don discovers drum corps
In 1960, Don discovered drum corps and his involvement with corps 
progressed at lightning speed. We know the chronology because Don 
recorded the dates in his journal.

It began when Don was visiting an aunt in Waterloo, and he joined 
the family for an event at the Kitchener Auditorium. This excursion would transform his life. The outing 
took them to a Scout House show on May 28, 1960. This gave Don got his first taste of Drum Corps and he 
fell in love with it. After the show, the audience was told that they could enter the arena floor and mix with 
the participants. Don did that and, in speaking with some members, he got Wilf Blum’s telephone number. 
On June 2nd, Don phoned Wilf Blum.

The very next day, as he was leaving work, Don heard music similar to what he had heard in Kitchener. 
He followed the sound. It led him to De La Salle College where the drum corps was playing as part of the 
school’s commencement. He spoke to members and found out that 
they practised at the waterfront. 

Don’s introduction to Scout House had given him the idea to write 
an article for the Weekend Magazine. Weekend Magazine was a 
supplement to many Canadian newspapers, including the Toronto 
Telegram. Now that he had discovered De La Salle, Don was even 
more enthusiastic.

On June 4th, Don attended a Scout House practise in Hamilton 
and, on the 10th, he attended a De La Salle practise at Toronto’s 
waterfront. The following day, Don attended a Junior “B” contest at 
East York Stadium. The Parkdale Lions Club sponsored the contest, 
and the Optimists performed in exhibition. This was probably the 
first time that he had seen the Optimists. It was at this contest that 
Don first met Clare Reid, the Secretary-Treasurer of what was then 
called the Canadian Bugle and Trumpet Band Association. Two 
days later, Don was at Toronto’s waterfront watching both Del and 
Optimists practice (the corps’ practice fields were near each other). 
At this rehearsal, Don met Lorne Ferrazzutti, Optimists’ drum instructor.

Painting of a Boy Scout by Don Daber

Poster for Don’s intro to corps (May, 1960)
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On Saturday the 18th, Don was back in Hamilton for a Scout House practise and, on Monday, he returned 
to the waterfront where the Optimists were practising. This would be the first time that Don spoke with 
actual members of the Optimists. Don mentions corps members Ivor Bramley, Bob Davis, Jim Fletcher 
and Colin Hedworth. Carol Robinson, who worked for Weekend magazine, was also at the rehearsal and 
she became Don’s contact at the 
publication. Two days later, Don 
attended another Optimists’ rehearsal 
at which he first met Optimists’ 
Corps Direct, Mr Al Baggs.

In the next few days, Don 
accompanied the Optimists to a 
show in Kitchener and attended 
practices of both Scout House and 
the Optimists. On July 2nd, Don 
travelled with the Optimists to a 
contest in Rochester, NY. 

On Wednesday, July 6, Don gave 
a preliminary ‘rough outline’ of the type of story he was proposing to the Weekend Magazine. Since the 
text does not match the photos I am assuming that Don might have used an existing layout, before adding 
the images and headings. Don received a letter dated July 14/60 from Weekend Magazine rejecting his 
proposal. The reason given was that they already had their quota of music articles for the year; however, 
they encouraged him to try again next year. Don does not appear to have followed through; however, in 
1964 the Toronto Telegram published a two-page spread on the Toronto Optimists. This spread included 
photos taken by Don.

Over the next few days, Don 
attended practices of both De 
La Salle and the Optimists. On 
Monday, July 11, Don asked Mr. 
Baggs if he could become the 
Corps’ official photographer. 
This was barely a month after 
discovering drum corps and 
weeks after encountering the 
Optimists! Mr. Baggs did not 
give an immediate answer; 
however, a few days later, on a 
trip to Falconer, NY, Mr. Baggs 
invited Don to join the corps on 
every trip. 

FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)

Toronto Optimists (Rochester, 1960)

The first part of Don’s draft layout for Weekend Magazine (1960)
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Don does not mention in his journal why he chose The Optimists. He once told Vern Reid how thrilled he 
was that The Optimists had invited him on trips so soon after meeting them. Regarding Scout House, Don 
mentioned a possible reason to 
Vern Reid. He thought that, after 
hearing that he was also spending 
time with the Optimists, Mr. Blum 
might have thought Don was a 
spy for the Optimists. Another 
possibility is that Don did not have 
a driver’s licence and getting to 
Preston could have been a problem.

Even though Don was now the 
official photographer for Optimists, 
he was still helping Del. The day 
after going to Falconer with the 
Optimists, Don was at De La Salle 
“Oaklands” photographing the 
corps in their new, white uniforms. 
A week later, he accompanied Del to St John’s Training School in Uxbridge, where he took some colour 
photos of the corps.

Don travelled to Hamilton with Mr. Baggs and Clare Reid, for a CDCA meeting (then called the Canadian 
Bugle and Trumpet Band Association). At this meeting, Clare gave Don a contract to do the artwork and 
program for the upcoming Championship contest. Don also designed the cover for the record album of the 
1960 Canadian Championships. 

On Wednesday, August 3rd, at the 
waterfront, the Optimists surprised 
Don with a huge membership card 
(30 by 24 inch), cementing their 
relationship. Don was, now, an 
official member of the Toronto 
Optimists Drum & Bugle Corps!  
The membership card, signed by  
Mr Baggs and every corps member, 
is still in his files. In just two months 
he had gone from knowing nothing 
about drum corps to being a member 
of, and the photographer for, the 
Toronto Optimists. The next day, on 
August 3, Don informed De La Salle 
that he was, now, officially connected 
to the Toronto Optimists. 

FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)

De La Salle (First time in new uniforms, 1960)

Don’s BIG Membership Card, signed by all corps members (Aug, 1960)
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Don’s photographic work
Most people outside the Optimists only know of Don through his photos. These images, primarily 
documenting the history of the Optimists, graced the pages of every major drum corps publication. 
Without these photos, there would be no record of our involvement with the drum corps activity.

Over the years, I have scanned and restored thousands of Don’s negatives and about 1,500 slides. Most 
of these photos cover his early years with the corps and represent only a small percentage of Don’s work. 
Sadly, much of Don’s work has disappeared. 

Even though the Seneca Optimists disbanded after the 1978 season, Don continued taking photos. In fact, 
he photographed corps all the way into the 1990s. Don never learned how to drive so, unless he was driven 
to a contest, he would have taken these photos in the Greater Toronto area.

This publication contains many images taken by Don, so I will not include additional ones here.

Don and The Optimists
During his years with the Optimists (Toronto Optimists and Seneca Optimists) Don was the corps’ 
photographer, the publicity director and the Corps Director. In fact, Don replaced Al Baggs as Optimists’ 
Corps Director in 1963, only three years after he had discovered drum corps. Don served as Corps Director 
from 1963 through 1971, as well as 1973 and 1974. This gives him the distinction of being the longest 
serving Corps Director in the history of the Optimists.

Don had many creative ideas which he felt would benefit the 
corps and increase the dedication of its members. One of his 
earliest ideas was an annual post-season banquet at which 
awards were handed out. Initially, this included the presentation 
of Membership Certificates and corps rings, given to those who 
had been members for five years. Later, he added tie tacks, 
with the corps crest, for those who had completed three years 
in the corps. Those who were aging out, the twenty-one club, 
were given beer mugs, which included the corps crest. Don 
started handing out wallet-sized Membership Cards to members. 
Another of Don’s ideas was to produce a new corps button and 
jacket crest each time the corps won another Nationals. Starting 
in 1963, he produced pocket calendars which showed the corps’ 
schedule for the spring and summer.

For many in the Optimists’ organization, the crowning 
achievement was Don’s 1961 creation of Green Capsule Comments (GCC). In 1976, after the Seneca 
Optimists was created through the merger of the Toronto Optimists and the Seneca Princemen, GCC was 
renamed Gold Capsule Comments. This was a clever way of leaving the acronym, GCC, intact. GCC 
began as a communication vehicle for members; however, it eventually became a subscription publication 
available to the greater community. Published from 1960 until 1978 when the Optimists vanished from the 
competitive field, it was the cornerstone of the Optimists’ championship caliber communications.. 

FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)

Don Daber (1966)
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FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)

Corps associations
Don began working with the Canadian Drum Corps Association 
(CDCA) in 1960, just months after he discovered drum corps. His 
first commission was to do the artwork for both the program and 
the record album cover for the 1960 Nationals.

In the ensuing years, Don held positions on the boards of the 
CDCA, ODCA, NY York-Canadian and the AJrC Associations. In 
fact, Don and the Optimists were founding members of AJrC.

Record album covers
Within months of discovering drum corps, the CDCA had 
commissioned Don to design an album cover for the 1960 
Canadian Nationals. In the following years, many record 
companies hired Don to design album covers for their drum corps 
records. Those companies included Sunhill, Fleetwood, Corpsdisc, 
Fantasy Sound and DCI. In fact, Don not only designed the first 
album covers for DCI, he also designed the first logo for DCI.

Publications
For many years, almost every issue of every drum corps publication included, at least, one of Don’s photos 
of the Optimists. Don also supplied these magazines with photos of other corps. Issues of Drum Corps 

News regularly included one of 
Don’s PhotoNews montages. 
These montages, sponsored by 
the CDCA, included photos of 
various Canadian Corps.

Many editions of GCC 
included one or more of 
Don’s cartoons. Later, Don 
started producing cartoons for 
Drum Corps World. Many of 
these fall into a series called 
“The Rookie”. Steve Vickers 
included many of Don’s 
cartoons in his book “The Art 
of Drum Corps World”.

Don’s first program cover (1960))

PhotoNews (Drum Corps News, 1965)

The Rookie (GCC, 1973)



After the Optimists
Don continued to create and display oils and watercolours at 
various public places. In addition, he enjoyed wandering the 
streets, taking photographs of interesting buildings. He always 
carried a small sketchbook to draw whatever caught his fancy  
as he went about his daily life.

As a youth and into young adulthood, Don was a postage stamp 
collector. Although not actively involved for many years, he 
continued his interest by reading about the hobby.

Don’s biggest music interest was jazz from the 30’s, 40’s and 
50’s. He had a comprehensive collection of LP’s, reel-to-reel 
tapes and cassette tapes. Interestingly, Don had very few drum 
corps recordings. In fact, Vern Reid, Don’s archivist, has talked 
about these tapes. After discovering a real “gem” he would get 
excited; however, when he listened to the recording, he’d find 
that Don had overwritten the drum corps tape with jazz music 
from the radio!

On the website
A section in the Toronto Optimists History Photo Gallery is dedicated to Don. To find it, go to the Home 
Page of the Photo Gallery and look for Don Daber under category. This section contains five albums 

showing photos of Don plus selections 
of Don’s work  

Don began photographing drum corps in 
1960. The majority of the photos in the 
Toronto Optimists, Seneca Optimists, 
Optimists Feeder Corps and Other Corps 
albums were taken by Don. 

You will find many of these photos in 
“The Old Days” section of the Toronto 
Optimists History website. This section 
contains albums for the Toronto 
Optimists, Seneca Optimists, Optimists’ 
feeder corps (Bantams, Cadets, Lancers 
and cadet-Lancers) plus many other 
drum & bugle corps. 

I have just created a new remembrance video of Don and posted it on YouTube. 

To watch it, here is the link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ETAbBq7jxjI

FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)
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Don Daber (2006)

Don’s cover for December, 1964 DCW

Don Daber (Reunion, 1998)

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ETAbBq7jxjI
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FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)

Here are a few of Don’s ideas for corps members

1963 Banquet Program

Membership Certificate

Membership Card

21 Club Beer Mug5-Year Ring

3-Year Tie Tack Cuff Links
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Don was always looking for ways to promote the Optimists.  
Here are a few examples.

Selling Optimists-branded merchandise Corps schedules (1963—1978) Optimists Money

Ads in magazines
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FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)

Don designed record album covers for a number of companies, 
including Sunhill, Fleetwood, Corpsdisc, Fantasy Sound and DCI. 

Don’s first Album 1967 Garfield 1963 Canadian Nationals 1965 Symphony in Brass

1968 North American 1967 VFW Nationals 1972 DCI Finals1969 Shriners

Don occasionally painted portraits of corps members. 
Here are a few.

Rick Cooper

Ray Skyvington

Ray Skyvington with his painting
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FEATURE ARTICLE: Don Daber (continued)

Here are a few samples of Don’s Optimists buttons

These are some of Don’s crests for the Optimists
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A few examples of Don’s promotional materials

1972 Canadian Nationals

1973 World Open

1971 Shriners Contest

1974 Music In Motion

1969 AJrC ChampionshipAdvertisement for Whaley-Royce

1977 contest




